MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
December 5, 2014

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, DECEMBER 5, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is Friday, December 5, 2014, and it's approximately seven minutes after nine
o'clock. Mr., I'd like to welcome everybody to this meeting, it's my last meeting
probably as Chair because I will be departing on vacation tomorrow evening and I
won't be back until the end of the month. I think most of you know about my annual
pilgrimage to Mexico. I look forward to working Rotary, with Rotary there and with
doing some of the projects that I've been doing for over twenty years.
And so with that, Mr. Clerk, let's call the roll and let's get started.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS DONALD G. COUCH JR., S. STACY
CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO,
MICHAEL B. WHITE, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN AND G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
(Councilmember Cochran was not present when the roll was called; however, she arrived at
9:08 a.m.)
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are seven Members
present, and two Members excused, a quorum is present to conduct the business of
the Council.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
And thank you, Members, for your promptness, I appreciate it. We're now going to
have some opening remarks from Councilmember Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Donald G. Couch, Jr.

(Councilmember Cochran arrived at the meeting at 9:08 a.m.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch.
In lieu of pink, I decided I'd wear red because of Christmas, but thank you anyway.
I'd like to announce the presence of Ms. Cochran. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning. Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, if you would please rise and join me in reciting the Pledge of
Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on agenda items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication
that enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from our
District Offices.
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Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with the District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please state your
name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning, Chair, and Mele Kalikimaka all. This is Dawn Lono at
the Hana Office and there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you. Lanai Office, please identify yourself and
introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai Office and there is
no one here waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have six individuals who have signed up to testify in the Council
chamber. The first person to testify in the chamber is Daniel Sandomire, testifying on
Committee Report 14-150. Mr. Sandomire will be followed by Jonathan Starr.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Sandomire, please come forward to the podium. Good morning.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. DANIEL SANDOMIRE (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning. Good morning, Council. My name is Daniel Sandomire. I am--
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CHAIR BAISA: Sir, you need to get closer to the mike, we can't hear you.
MR. SANDOMIRE: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. SANDOMIRE: Thank you. My name is Daniel Sandomire. I'm with Armstrong
Development and Armstrong Kalama Kai, which is a, we're the developer for Kalama
Kai in Kihei, Maui, a 40-unit one hundred percent affordable project.
And we're coming forward to support the task force recommendation for the
proposed amendment. We agree with the purpose and importance of the ordinance
in developing affordable, much needed affordable housing in Maui. The
amendments help fix some of the existing restrictions, which effectively make it too
difficult for qualified buyers to get any financing. And they need the financing to
purchase these units. The proposed amendments in restrictions of time will help our
take out lenders underwrite these and provide more options for financing for the
buyers.
We strongly support the changes proposed and we believe that this will help achieve
the purpose of the Workforce Housing ordinance and I thank you for the opportunity
to testify today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Jonathan Starr, testifying on
Committee Report 14-150. Mr. Starr will be followed by Thomas Croly.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. JONATHAN STARR (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Chair. Good, Councilmembers. Happy Holidays, and the chambers
look beautiful today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
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MR. STARR: And I was just reflecting that a lot of really good things have happened in the
Council, and in Maui County government this year, and I want to express
appreciation for that and also a lot, a lot of spirited discussion has happened. And
I'm sure it's just the beginning and it's really a great opportunity and I know in the
next year there'll be a lot of movement forward on, on a lot of ideas that, that were
started this year.
I'm here today to express appreciation for the diligence in moving forward with the,
the Workforce Housing. And I think that it will definitely be a step in the right
direction. But I hope that it will be part of a continuation of a discussion and a
process and that maybe groups like FACE and some of the other organization, and
some of the people who are building housing can be part of that conversation. So
that when a year from now comes along, we can really see that there is a lot of
housing being built in different affordable categories and for all of our workforce and
the people who need a place to live in Maui County.
So I wish you well and thank you for the diligence and hard work and all of the great
thoughts and time spent moving Maui County forward. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Starr. Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Thomas Croly, testifying on
Committee Reports 14-150 and 14-153, as well as Bill 73 and 76. Mr. Croly will be
followed by Father Gary Colton.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. THOMAS CROLY [testifying on Committee Report Nos. 14-150 and 14-153, and Bill
Nos. 73 (2014) and 76 (2014)1:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. Happy Holidays. I'm testifying today on my own
behalf. First on the Workforce Housing, I'm in full support of the change in the
Workforce Housing Policy to reduce the, the required affordable units to 25 percent.
However, I am most concerned that the units that would be produced actually get
purchased by the teachers, the police officers, the fire fighters, the middle class of
Maui, who we intend them for.
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And as we know from the few units that were produced out of the last ordinance, that
didn't happen. My concerns are in two specific areas. First, the ordinance
references a spreadsheet of selling prices produced by the County of Maui,
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, that essentially is flawed. And it, this
is where the housing prices are established. And if you use those housing prices,
there's essentially a problem where the, the buyers who would fit into those
categories would not qualify for the mortgages that would be required.
The reason is that the spreadsheet assumes a five percent down payment and a
thirty percent housing to, to debt ratio. But it only takes into account principal and
interest. It does not include taxes and insurance. And on a five percent down
payment, you have a very large PMI, or private mortgage insurance that you have to
pay. The taxes and insurance on a $400,000 mortgage come to about $350.
That additional $350 per month knocks the person who's in that income category
right out of qualifying for the mortgage that you're asking them to qualify for. So
you've set up a Catch 22 that insures, it absolutely insures that the, the homes that
are going to be built will not be purchased by the affordable buyers that you intend
them for. Because the lenders are going to say you can't, you can't lend to that
amount.
The other concern that I have is that the in-lieu of fee, if they choose not to build the
houses, is based on that same chart and the difference between what the house
would sell for at 100 percent income level and 160 percent income level. Presently at
a four percent interest rate, that's $250,000. But at a seven percent interest rate, that
would only be $160,000. So you've set something up that as the interest rates go up,
and it becomes even more difficult to afford to buy a house, the in-lieu price that, that
would have to pay, goes down. So it makes the in-lieu fee much more attractive than
actually building the house, should interest rates go up.
And with the interest rates down as low as they are right now, the affordables aren't
really affordable because they're almost market price, and, and you've set it up. So,
while I fully support the idea that less of these need to get built, we have to make
sure that they get into the hands of the people that they, that, that need them. So we
need to get rid of the reference to that, that HUD spreadsheet. And we should either
put in a fixed amount for the in-lieu fee or just get rid of the reference to, to the, the
difference between the 100 percent and 160 percent.
I hope that all that made sense and if you have questions on that later, please ask
me.
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I'll move on to this, this second issue, which is the water shortage bill on first reading
today. The water shortage bill was well intended. It says if we have an emergency,
that we need everyone in the County to cut back their, their, their water usage in
order to address that emergency.
That intent is not going to be served by the bill that's before you today. By exempting
half of the Upcountry users, who, or, or the Upcountry users who, who use half of the,
the water up there, the other half of the folks are not going to be able to conserve
enough in order to make this work. I understand the, the, the difficulty that we have
in supporting agriculture and so forth, but I don't think that the representatives from
the agricultural community got it. If you don't have the water, you can't give them the
water. And, and, and they can't say well my business is going to, is going to suffer if
you don't give me enough water. It's, it's not that we don't want to give you the water,
it's not here. So, so this bill as written is not going to serve the purpose for which it
was intended.
But it also has a side effect that I think is, is really a problem. And that is we won't
know until you set the rates in budget, but for multi-unit water users, okay, those folks
are not going to be able to get themselves out of the third tier.
That is, you know, we have the first tier and the second tier of water users, which is
supposed to be your domestic use, and then the third tier for single-family user is
typically, what you're putting on your lawn. But for a multi-unit, in a condominium
building or in an apartment building, almost all their use is in the third tier. So if you
make the third tier the draconian rates that were suggested, those guys are going to,
going to get hurt even if they do reduce their water usage tremendously.
So, this bill needs to go back for further work, it's really not ready for prime time.
That's all I have to say about that.
On, as far as the two bills for second reading. The, the home business bill and the
commercial interest, commercial property tax rate for the short term rentals, again I, I
appreciate the Council's work and I support passing both of those bills on second
reading. And, and both I think will have a very positive effect on compliance with our,
with our ordinances that we have out there.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Members--
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MR. CROLY: Thank you, Chair for, for your service as Chair for the past two years so
much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing
none, Mr. Croly, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Father Gary Colton, testifying on
Committee. Report 14-150. Father Colton will be followed by Jim Smith.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Father.

FATHER GARY COLTON (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Madam, Chair. I too second the motion for thanking you for your
service.
Councilmembers, I represent FACE Maui and Maui Catholic Charities, and Catholic
Charities Maui. As a member of the Board of Directors of Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Homeless Resource Center and as a member of the Advisory Board for Catholic
Charities Hawaii Maui, I am aware that Maui County, our Council here, contractors,
realtors, residents are debating the issue of affordable housing on Maui.
Sometimes, I understand the language of this debate. Most of the time, I do not. I
do not understand what they're talking about. I don't hear chapters and verses of the
Bible mentioned in this debate.
I, you know, so I'd like to, as, in my language as a parish priest, simply share three
points that are involved in this affordable housing issue that I'm asking for. That we
ensure that 25 percent of affordable units be included in the project first, that's almost
like Book 1, Chapter 1, Verse 1. Verse 2, maintain current length of affordability of
the sale rental units, and Verse 3, do not allow credits to be used outside the
intended income limits.
Now, please I'm aware of the many and various ways to formulate these most
important points of the issue of affordable housing. The fact is that most families
cannot afford to live on Maui, they have to move away in many cases never to be
seen again. My very personal wish that there be less and less homeless on Maui
and I'm willing to help in whatever way I can. Thank you very much.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 9

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Father. Any need to clarify the testimony?
Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Jim Smith testifying on Committee
Reports 14-153 and 14-151, as well as Bill 76. Mr. Smith will be followed by Stan
Franco.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. JIM SMITH Restifyinq on Committee Report Nos. 14-151 and 14-153, and
Bill No. 76 (2014)1:
Good morning, Madam Chair, Members; aloha and Merry Christmas. Let me join the
chorus and say Chair Baisa, it, it really has been a pleasure seeing you as the Chair.
And your demeanor has been so kind and your intelligence low key but effective and
I think you have served as the ointment between the kind of an abrasive Mayor and a
Council that didn't know what to do with it. And you have served honorably and I'm
grateful for your service, as I am for all of your service.
I'm here testifying, and just to clarify there are two attachments, there's two bills,
there's a paragraph one and paragraph two on 14-151 and I will be speaking to each
one individually, all right. The others, individually as I speak.
Let me begin by saying this is about administration of power. This is the only place
that you really can have a, have an argument on a legal question. You can't have it
in a court, it has to be here. That's what we're talking about, power.
There's a community in the mid-west that has a political structure similar to ours. It
has six Councilmembers, and it has a Mayor. The Mayor is a Member of the Council,
that's how it's different, all right. The difference also is there is no, okay, there is no
legislative oversight in that community. And that community has suffered greatly I
believe from that fact. And it seems to me that the legislative oversight issue is the
bone of contention too many times in this place. So I, first, that's kind of a, a
Chapter 3.2 of the Charter for this community is the composition that I just described,
all right.
The water resources bill is the first I wish to speak to. I know what a piece of difficult
material was given to you three years ago in a crush to get it done in the last week of
December and you resisted and you took that piece of clay, for a lack of a better
word or decent word and you worked it into something that's manageable, okay. But
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it's work that's not finished, okay. If you look at Section 06A.050, and that's the
declaration. And it calls the declaration caused by an event. If you go to Section
06A.060, where you have the stages, this talks about an anticipated shortage. Well,
an anticipated shortage is not an event. An anticipated shortage is something this
short of imagined, okay. That's a problem with this existing bill and it needs to be
solved.
Another problem is the Mayor implements the policy. He creates the policy with the
Water Director and you think, or at least the report says, it's a good idea; he should
have the authority but it's not a good idea in our political structure. So, all you need
to do is provide his approval upon adoption by resolution 15 days later or within a
timeframe, so any of the problem about the emergency could be taken out of the
picture.
And the last one is you are to review, to review this monster every, excuse me, to
review this legislation every three years. Well, if you changed the word "review",
okay, to "renew" well that would put legislative oversight in the driver's seat. And it
would be that simple because you've done all the work on the stuff that you were
given. So, just please if you take that under consideration, end my testimony on this
issue now.
My second, if there's no questions. I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Proceed.
MR. SMITH: My second testimony is on this Planning Committee Report, my goodness,
14-153, okay. Now, this community has a plan. It's called Vision 2015 Plan Update.
It was adopted August 1998 for the city of Ferguson, okay. Now, this tells you what
planning is. It says basically city planning is closely associated with assisting
decision-makers in thinking systematically and in understanding public issues. So,
planning assists your intelligence. It helps you because they're so superior in
planning, they know all these things and you need this guidance. And that's why you
have them. Well, if you look at this bill, you may question the guidance.
The first bill has to do with ministerial duty, I'm thinking, okay. It has to do with,
somebody said in this report that there's a question of interpretive, okay,
interpretation. Well, ministerial is not interpretation.
Ministerial means no
interpretation. According to Black's Dictionary, ministerial duty, one regarding which
nothing is left to discretion; ministerial duty, not a ministerial law, a ministerial duty.
If you break down the understanding between a law and a duty, you've changed the
structure. So, this, this need which isn't even going to be effective any way, shape or
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form; it's just a reflection of a Planning Director's feeling of incompetence or
insecurity in, in exercising his duty which you don't need to set policy to . . . So, I'd
ask you to file this bill because it really, really doesn't deserve a legislative act. It's
not a ministerial permit, it's in a community policy plan. But, it's only there because
they had so many words they figured another one wouldn't hurt. But, ministerial
doesn't belong there because it's not about interpretation, it's the opposite of
interpretation. And you're going to put it in the code. I would think that, that you
would reflect upon this. Thank you very much.
My, my second testimony on this bill relates to the, the bill that, on this report, relates
to the bill that changes decennial amendments to the, and it takes general out and it
puts Countywide Policy Plan and Maui Island Plan, all right. We have in our Charter,
general. Excuse me, I just started the testimony. Is there a problem with that?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, does he have another minute?
MR. SMITH: Excuse me.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yea, we're at three minutes and ten seconds.
CHAIR BAISA: Three minutes and ten seconds.
MR. SMITH: I thank you very much. In any event, so this, this next bill which is talking
about taking the word "general" out and inserting "Community-Wide Policy and Maui
Island Plan" is really, really reflective of, of a lack of understanding. If you look at the
provision further down, it says that any, once you've taken general out, all right, and
you've put Maui Community Plan, then environmental assessments, okay, and
environmental impact statements will be required for Countywide Policy Plan
changes and Maui Island Plan's changes because you've got here that says any
change to these will require implementation of HRS 343 which is stupid really. The
General Plan is a general plan; it's in our Charter.
If you take it and dice it like this, what you're doing is you're covering up the illegality
of having an island plan boundary supersede a community plan boundary, all right.
That's what you're doing, you're hiding that illegality by trying to conform this
provision to non-decennial, all right, and saying that it only relates to Lanai and
Molokai and it's only a public hearing. But, if you look at what's happening with the
bill, it's a lot more severe because you're going to require for a Countywide Policy
Plan EIS. And that makes no sense because originally General Plan included
Community Plan and that included boundaries, community plan boundaries, and that
triggered an EIS. And once you put Island Plan on top of that, you screw it all up.
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And now you've got to try to make up for that illegality and you come forward and you
make it worse.
It just has to be recognized, both of these bills I think, at the very least should be
referred to the Policy Committee. But, God forbid the Chair getting these bills, so I
would say file them because they're really from an immature source, from a, from a,
from a "Nervous Nellie", from someone who doesn't understand the law or his
position, or her position. That's, I would ask you please don't make it worse than it is.
That ends the testimony on that particular bill.
I have one more testimony if, if I do.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead. Yes.
MR. SMITH: I would appreciate that. Okay, now, now we come to this vision statement
2015 for Ferguson City. It's to create, all right, an attractive community where
residents could live, raise, educate their families in an atmosphere of peace and
harmony. Well, you know what, you got to have legislative oversight for that because
there's got to be that connection between you and me, my vote. So, I've got that
connection here, okay. And what's happening now with this home-business bill, all
right, is we're getting a dysfunction in this connection because home business is not
a use, okay. It really isn't a use. Making money, living in a house, selling prop, that's
not a business, okay. But, do you want to think it is and, and you need this to
enforce legislations, we could talk about that. But this is, this is just wrong, okay.
But, what makes this unacceptable is a representation by the Chair of the Committee,
okay, that a public hearing was held on Lanai, okay. And their comments were
incorporated into the measure. Now, that's what brings me here and say the people
of Lanai should have the opportunity before you adopt the bill, okay.
In the article there's, I spoke to the representative of Lanai and he said it was okay.
But, you know what, you had two Planning Commissions; one Lanai, one Molokai say
no. And I really rely on those people from Molokai and Lanai cause I think they get a
better look at me and right and wrong than a lot of the others on this island. And I
want to keep that in the game but the Committee ignored that and then said to the,
the, who they, never happened before in my knowledge when a Councilmember from
Lanai asked for something to happen, it happened. It wasn't his business, you're one
of nine; it happened. I'd like it to go back to that.
You know there was no meeting held in Haiku; that's a community plan area. I'd like
that to happen. This bill, one more minute.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SMITH: This bill, okay, if you think vacation rentals has affected the availability of
housing, okay, then what do you think this bill will do? Why do they need to rent to
families and dogs and such when they can rent to somebody else? This is not
thinking ahead, you know. This is, this is not doing that thing that's so hard and so
difficult to do. And that is think of the consequence first; think of that consequence
first. Think of the consequence, not the result. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, Mr. Smith, thank you.
MR. SMITH: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Stan Franco, testifying on
Committee Report 14-150. Mr. Franco will be followed by Rosemary Robbins.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. STAN FRANCO (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Dear Chair Baisa and Members of the County Council. Sorry, my throat is a little bit
dry today. I'm Stan Franco and I'm speaking for FACE Maui. And as others have
said, I reiterate, we thank you Gladys, FACE Maui thanks you for being there and
being open to listening to us.
Governor David Ige started his inaugural address with a Japanese expression which
means "For the sake of the children". In a few days, I will be 71 years old.
Unbelievable you say; you can't be 71, you don't look over 60, thank you so much for
your. I am old.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh my goodness.
MR. FRANCO: And I have a home. In 1975, when I bought my first home built by Arisumi
Brothers, my wife and I worked together, working together could pay our mortgage
and other bills. And when our second and third daughters arrived, we could move up
to a larger home.
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Today, a young family cannot even buy a basic home to raise their children. Many of
our children are deciding to move to the U.S. mainland. And this movement is
drastically changing our communities, and we are losing our aloha spirit and our
feeling of ohana.
Many community voices were not heard in the decisions on the amendments being
proposed to the Residential Workforce Housing Policy. I am very concerned that we
are reducing the affordable homes or units to be built by developers, from 50 percent
to 20 percent.
Besides less affordable units to be built, I am worried that this lower percentage will
be used to reduce developments which have agreed to build 50 percent affordables.
For example, Charlie Jencks, Wailea 670, the Council approved 700 affordables and
700 market homes. With the proposed 20 percent, the 700 affordables will change to
280. We as a community of Maui and Maui County must do better.
Therefore, I suggest in 2015, as Jonathan just mentioned, that the Maui community,
the Maui County Council, and the County Administration convene a body of
stakeholders under issue of affordable housing to hear all the voices so that we can
create legislation with the view of, "For the sake of the children". Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank, thank you, Chair. And good morning, Mr. Franco.
Thank you for being here. I'm to understand you're part of the task force?
MR. FRANCO: I was at three of the meetings, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so, and you mentioned you would like to see
more, I guess, well-rounded, more widespread participation or voices and
perspectives?
MR. FRANCO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Was I, was that not part of what the task force was built to
do?
MR. FRANCO: I'm not sure. When we sat, the two meetings that I sat at we had people
representing the County of Maui, we had Charlie Jencks, Sherri Dodson from Habitat,
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Alice Lee, Irene Bowie from Maui Tomorrow, and Kim Harmon from FACE Maui, and
Dave Deleon from the Realtor Association.
We didn't have any banker. I know that's been an issue that has come up often
about the affordability term. And so, and that I think was, would have been an
interesting view to, to have. We didn't have any contractor on the, on the committee.
We had a for-profit developer, we had, we didn't have a non-profit developer. So I, I,
I think it was not well rounded from that standpoint, to get all the views. And when
we presented, FACE Maui presented our ideas, it didn't seem like there was, you
know, any consideration of our ideas. I mean, that's from my perspective. Sitting
there, I was not on the committee, I was just there as a, you know, being a part of
viewing what was happening.
So, I'm, I'm concerned at, you know, it was a small committee and if we really want to
build affordable housing for this community, I think a lot more voices need to be
heard as to all the different possibilities that we could have. Tom Douma was here
the last time and he talk about manufacturing homes and manufactured homes. We
did not have that, the kind of discussion. I think we got to put everything on the table.
And maybe the task force did not have enough time to do that. I know we wanted to
pass this amendments but I'm concerned in our rush to pass the amendments we did
not have the full voice of the community represented.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Franco, for your comments.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And for being here.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here Mr. Franco.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: As an observer at our, couple of the meetings that you
attended, were you in attendance when we had representatives from Wells Fargo,
from the woman who had a, gave a complete explanation as to what will work and
what won't work?
MR. FRANCO: No, I was not there.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, that was a resource person. And my other
question, and maybe not so much in line with this, but when you're saying task force
to bring all stakeholders to convene something for all stakeholders, are we looking at
specifically for affordable homes because I think that's kind of what the real step that
we want to take?
MR. FRANCO: I think we have to look at the entire picture, Stacy. And not only affordable
homes, you know, we're talking for sale homes, but also the rental issue.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. FRANCO: I was talking about my, my situation when I was raising my family. First, the
first three years of raising my family, we were in a rental, so we had that opportunity
to save money so we could buy that first home. We don't have those opportunities in
place now. And we got to really talk about that because I have two daughters on the
mainland, you know, they would want to be here. But, they have affordable places to
live there and I don't think they're going to come back. And, you know, that hurts me.
I'll start crying in a minute here. And, I think all of our families are in that situation.
We're really hurting as a community because our kids want to live here but they can't.
And we got to do something about that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. And, I agree with you on we trying to do
something about that.
MR. FRANCO: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, thank you Mr. Franco for
being here. Just wanted a clarification, you mentioned that the, the Wailea 670
project had a 700, and you think it's going to go down the tube 50, 700 requirement?
MR. FRANCO: Well, I'm not sure about the legal, that would have to be something that's
been discussed but.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, it's a, it's a condition of zoning that it, they stay at 700
so.
MR. FRANCO: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks.
MR. FRANCO: I appreciate that.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further, any need for further clarification of the testimony? Seeing
none, Mr. Franco, thank you.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Rosemary Robbins, testifying on
County Communication 14-293. Ms. Robbins will be followed by Thelma Akita
Kealoha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS (testifying on County Communication No. 14-293):
Good morning, Madam Chair, everybody. Thank you for all your good work that I've
been able to witness and be part of, and feel free to ask questions.
Here this morning, Rosemary Robbins as a concerned citizens. You've just heard a
group and other individual concerned citizens talk about today's issues. And I would
like to speak to County Communication No. 14-293, page five of today's agenda.
This talks about somewhat convoluted water piping. So, for the distribution of water
on former ag land in the Piiholo and Olinda, and Olinda, Upcountry area.
I came down a couple of times this week to go through the binder and one of the
things that really caught my attention was that whoever would be using these
easements to replace pipes have to make sure that the pipe replacements are at
least three feet subsoil. We're talking about land that by way of wells and by way of
other evaluation techniques have shown that that land is not going to be healthy for
water. So, for whatever the deals are, the people are going to be having businesses
from their homes in some part of the island that we heard earlier this morning.
Having three feet and four inches below is going to produce certainly questionable
quality in the water.
And one of the reasons that the housing across from Holy Ghost Church has not
been able to get funding is that funders are not willing to have to go after the water.
Healthy water not there. So, we need to take a peek at the quality.
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I know, Mr. Victorino and I both, separately and together, have talked about this
quantity and quality. One without the other is a half-baked situation. Ready not to
have what we're supposed to be having.
So, whenever we get our water bills, and it says by water all things find life, I would
add a qualitative comment to that; by healthy water, absolutely true, by contaminated
water, look out. The whole world is knowing that, that's not just an Upcountry area.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Robbins.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Thelma Akita-Kealoha, testifying
on Committee Report 14-150. Ms. Akita-Kealoha will be followed by Alice Lee.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. THELMA AKITA-KEALOHA (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Madam Chair, County Councilmembers. And I also want to say thank
you to you Gladys for your wonderful leadership. We really appreciated our, you
know, not just FACE but, but even us as individuals. Thank you so much.
I sent in a written testimony but, you know, I always feel the need to come up and,
and say what's in my, my heart. And, for me, one of the biggest things is having
these homes in affordability for a length of time. And I think when we shorten the
length of time of the affordability, we only are creating more problems within the
community cause right now we're not meeting the demands.
If the changes and the ordinance goes in, we're not going to be meeting the demands
because we're going to have less housing. And, then of course, we're going to
couple that with the length of affordability being shortened. So, what's going to
happen in all those years? You know, then we're going to have twice as much
demand as what we actually have for housing. And, you know, Stan is right, our, our

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 19

children, our grandchildren, our relatives, our nieces, nephews, they're, they're not
going to live here.
I have a daughter in Portland who's going to school. I went there and I rented a car,
and these boys from Hawaii made it a point to say hello to me. They too went to
Pacific University. Guess what? They're not moving home, they're up there working
now. You know, this, this is a reality. So, for me, I, I really would like our children to
come home. You know, it's a big loss.
And then I, I also wanted to say that that 25 percent, if you're going to pick 25 percent
as the number for the formula, don't create a formula that people aren't going to
understand. And, that's also going to subtract the amount of total units that are going
to be built. Twenty-five percent, stick to the 25 percent please. It just gets confusing.
I already have a hard time trying to figure out numbers. You know, I, I thank Don
because he, he has it right on. You know, I was amazed when he came up with the
formula and he could understand everything. I really appreciate that cause I get
confused.
So, again, I want to say thank you. I really appreciate the work and the effort you
folks have put in, and pray you guys do the right thing. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Alice Lee, testifying on Committee
Report 14-150. Ms. Lee will be followed by Lucienne deNaie.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ALICE LEE (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Madam Chair. And happy holidays to everyone. My name is Alice
Lee. I'm testifying as a member of GO Maui and also as the task force Chair.
I just wanted to remind everyone that the original ordinance was passed in 2006
when I was the Director of Housing and Human Concerns. And it took us almost two
years to pass that one, the original ordinance. Now, we've been working on the
amendments and revisions to that original ordinance eight years later.
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We've had ample time to look at the results or non-results of the original bill. We
took, Ms. Crivello's Committee had ten meetings, ten meetings over a period of
fifteen months. So, hardly anyone can accuse her, or the Committee, or even the
Council, of rushing into this; fifteen months.
In addition to those ten meetings, the task force had five meetings, so, a total of
fifteen meetings. We discussed, in our meetings, just about everything imaginable.
We talked about, at length, financing. We talked about manufactured homes. We
talked about just about every subject related to affordable housing.
FACE Maui brought up some very good points. And the representative from FACE
Maui, to her credit, did a tremendous amount of research and gave us information
about other municipalities throughout the United States. The difference is nobody in
the United States has a bill like ours. Nobody requires 50 percent affordable
housing. So, you know, the, it wasn't an exact comparison. Maui's ordinance was
extremely, extremely restrictive.
We've always talked about the revisions to the ordinance as being targeting
workforce residents. We have other tools and other programs available to deal with
the homeless, the very low income, and the low income. And I believe I provided you
with that information at the last meeting.
So, I'm here again today asking that you pass the bill as amended. And let's move
on and look at incentives in the next step. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, thank you, Ms. Lee for being here.
Good morning.
MS. LEE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you for your participation on the task force. As
the Chair, well, let me backtrack, you mentioned that this was created in 2006, and
then we've had ample time to see what the, you know, the effect is of the ordinance.
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And do you think that the lack of housing from then till now, part of the economic
downturn had something to do with it? And not, and maybe not primarily, just the
percentage in the bill itself?
MS. LEE: I think there's a lot of contributing factors. The main one is that our bill is just
over, overly stringent. Because if you using information from FACE, nobody in the
United States that I could see, requires 50 percent affordable. Usually the average is
like 25, 30, in that area. Some people even require 10.
But, other contributing factors are the lack of water. You know, everybody here
wants our children either to come home or have the opportunity to stay home. But,
the difficulty is the development of housing is very, very expensive. Unlike Oklahoma
or other places on the mainland, you know, our land availability is, is small, is limited.
You know, we have just so much land. Then, in most other municipalities, the
County or the State provide for the water. Here, if you're a developer, you have to
find your own; yea, you have to develop your own. And there are other infrastructure
requirements that add to the cost of housing.
So, when you place them all together, stringent regulation, lack of infrastructure, lack
of enough land, then of course the prices are going to be high. And then the
economic downturn also contributed to it, the prices.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And one follow-up, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, so Ms. Lee thank you for mentioning the
infrastructure, costly infrastructure that adds to the price of the units and thereby
become unaffordable. That's one of my points as an incentive for a developer. So,
you mentioned that as an in, you didn't get to incentives in the bill?
MS. LEE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And was that, and you would like to do it later, did you just
not have enough time or did you just think that was not very high priority or important
right now? Cause I think it's-MS. LEE: The task force had, had a deadline. You know, we, we had a deadline to, to
complete our work. Initially, initially, what we were given were the current proposed
revisions to go over. And then if we wanted to add to that, we, you know, we could
make recommendations. But, it, and it took us five meetings just to do that.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 22

(Councilmember Guzman was excused from the meeting at 10:00a.m.)
MS. LEE: And the Chair of this, your Housing Committee, felt that this is a work in progress.
You know, that we can continue to work on this in the next term. And there's no need
to, you know, rush to, to get everything all packaged when we can take our time on
the incentives next, next year. And I'm not even sure if she wants us, the task force
to, to do it or the committee members to do it. That wasn't told to us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so there's opportunity to see minutes of your
folks meetings and things of that nature?
MS. LEE: I believe the department took notes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Notes?
MS. LEE: Yea.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
MS. LEE: Summary notes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further need for clarification? Seeing none, Ms. Lee, thank you.
MS. LEE: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lucienne deNaie, testifying on
Committee Reports 14-150, 14-151, and 14-153. She will be followed by Robin
Lindsey.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. LUCIENNE DENAIE (testifying on Committee Report Nos. 14-150, 14-151, and
14-153):
Good morning and happy holidays to you all. And, and thank you, Chair Baisa. It's
been wonderful to meet with you and share mana'o over these last two years and to
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be treated with respect when we come down here; always a good, good hallmark.
You can congratulate yourself on a job well done.
I'm here to speak to three things. The first is the workforce housing measure, the
proposed amendments. I, I'd like to clarify a remark that was made a little bit earlier.
Most projects are tied to the language of the approved projects, and the amount that
they're going to deliver in affordable, they are tied to the language, whatever that
language is, of Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code, workforce housing. That is, I'm
reading the compliance with conditions for Makena Resort. I have Wailea 670 right
here. It says it shall comply with workforce housing, in accordance to Chapter 2.96
so unfortunately that 700 units you all thought you were going to get, and you talked
about for I don't know how many months, is not going to be a reality once this bill
passes.
And so, you know, we should just take that at face value, that is the way that most of
the agreements for conditions of zoning have been set up. They are whatever the
ordinance says at the time the person goes to get their building permits. So, you may
see a rush to get building permits.
I, I want to speak to this 25 percent. To have 25 percent and have it be the formula
that you're using now which is to only base it on the market rate prices, you really
should have followed Councilmember Couch's lead and his amendment. And I, I
pray that you will reintroduce that amendment today because I don't think anyone at
home thinks it's a great Christmas gift to have 100 houses built and have only 20 of
them, that's 20 percent not 25 percent, because you're, you're only basing that
25 percent on a smaller subset of the 100 units.
You really need to go to the 33 percent, I believe is what Councilmember Couch
suggested, in order to actually give the public 25 percent affordable housing as they
have in several other counties here. I think Oahu has 30 percent. At any rate, I, I
really, really pray that you pass that amendment today, that that five of you say yea
that's the right thing to do. If we're talking about 25 percent, it should actually end up
25 percent of the whole otherwise it's kind of a, a real misleading thing. You should
just tell the public we're requiring 20 percent after all is said and done.
(Councilmember Guzman returned to the meeting at 10:04 a.m.)
MS. DENAIE: Also, the length of affordability, it really, oh sorry. Am I out of time or is it just
one minute each?
CHAIR BAISA: One minute--
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MS. DENAIE: Okay. Well, the, the length of affordability is, is, is key. I attended every one
but one of the task force meetings as a non-partic, non-voting participant. And, we
heard from one person whose bank credentials were vague. And we did not hear
from a broad range of people. We did not hear from the people who are doing the
affordable in perpetuity for Hawaiian Homes or other non-profit programs. There are
banks that do this; we didn't hear from them.
This was not a full effort there, in my humble opinion. You know, I can't secondguess Director Lee. She has expertise. I can't second-guess Councilmember
Crivello. I'm sure she's dedicated to this. But, in my humble opinion as a person who
might be like the people watching at home, I just think there should have been more
on the table and more discussed if, if you're calling a whole task force for this
purpose.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MS. DENAIE: Thank you. I'll, I guess I'll transit to my next topic.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
MS. DENAIE: I'll be very brief. On the ministerial permits, 14-151, I, I noticed in the mini, I
didn't attend this meeting but I noticed in the minutes that part of the, the reason of
saying these ministerial permits really don't have to comply with the community
plans, or the Maui Island Plan, or the General Plan is because, you know, at that
point all that review has already been done. And also, because that's just the way
we've been doing it, you know, that's been our, our common way of doing it. I just
want to say that's really a slippery slope as a person who's attended hearings here
for 20 years and, and watched so many things.
That's exactly what got us into a very expensive settlement at Montana Beach
because we didn't require SMA's; that was just the way that we had always done it
when there were only three houses even if every house had a guest house and a
swimming pool that's worth far more than the, the designated threshold. We just
didn't do it that way.
Now, luckily they didn't codify that. But, you're codifying things here that maybe
aren't a good idea that we just have done it that way all the time. I know there was
no debate about this. I know people just think it's a housekeeping measure. But, I
just want to put up a little red flag as a person who has to raise funds to sue so that
the law is followed and usually wins. This is exactly what you sue about, is the
ministerial area is where is the greyest area where someone just has political
pressure to do a certain thing whether it follows the law or not.
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And since we took all the trouble to have community plans, to have a Maui Island
Plan, you would just think that the heads of a department could look at those policies
and, and make sure that what's being put forward actually follows the will of the
people and the will of this Council.
And then to the water resource matter, 14-153, I know there's been a lot of
discussion on, you know, how to best solve the, our, our water situation in the
instance of drought. I just want to put in a word for, of support for the numerous well
thought out comments that have been sent by some of the Upcountry farmers who
are involved in the ag working group. These are people who are living it every day.
And I think every opportunity their advice should be sought and followed. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. DENAIE: And Merry Christmas.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, Ms. deNaie,
thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Robin Lindsey, testifying on
Committee Report 14-150. Ms. Lindsey will be followed by Tom BlackburnRodrigues.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ROBIN LINDSEY (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning. Thank you so much for having me. And the place looks beautiful.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. LINDSEY: And I'm happy to be here.
I'm going to be very brief and to the point on the residential workforce housing
amendments. I just urge you to please maintain the length of affordability of the
homes and apartments. Right now, the homes stay affordable for 25 years, please
don't reduce that. All over the country, they're mostly in perpetuity or up to 50 years.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 26

Also for apartments for rentals, please have those stay affordable for the life of the
building. And, don't reduce it to 30 years cause, cause that's what I would like to see.
And thank you very much.
And, ironically, I'm moving because I cannot afford to live here. So, this would be my
last time seeing most of you. And, it's been a pleasure working with you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing one, thank you so much, and
bon voyage. Sorry, we're losing you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Tom Blackburn-Rodrigues,
testifying on Committee Report 14-150. Mr. Blackburn-Rodrigues will be followed by
Kim Harmon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. TOM BLACKBURN-RODRIGUES (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Madam Chair. And thank you for your service to the Council, the
people of Maui, and for your more than 35 years of service to the poor and the needy
in this community as Executive Director of MEO. Thank you for a terrific, terrific
record of service; one which I think anyone would admire.
Let me get into my testimony, if I might. My name is Tom Blackburn-Rodrigues and
I'm testifying on behalf of GO Maui Incorporated. GO Maui is a nonpartisan,
nonprofit organization focusing on housing, jobs, water, agriculture, economic
opportunity, and the infrastructure needed to sustain a strong economy, better paying
jobs, and a vibrant housing market.
GO Maui supports the housing legislation sent to the Council by your Committee on
Housing, Human Services and Transportation. And, we thank the Chair, Stacy
Crivello, her Committee Members, and the members and participants of the housing
task force created by the Committee to assist in crafting the legislation before you
today.
This bill is a culmination of hours and months, and some might say years, of hard
work, and as such is a great first step. The Committee and the task force with a
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cross section of all views worked fairly to develop revisions that will make the, the
ordinance more workable and will produce much needed housing for our workforce.
That is the goal, to produce housing. It is a measure by which our current effort has
unfortunately failed and why action is required now.
The next task will be to create incentives to ensure that housing developers will want
to go beyond the basic requirements, and will provide even more housing than the
ordinance mandates. And we look forward to working with other partners in that
discussion, including FACE Maui, Maui Tomorrow, and the Sierra Club. Maintaining
a good housing inventory is key to stabilizing prices and a continuous stock of
workforce housing.
In closing, as the year ends, I would like to say mahalo to all that the Members and
the Chair have accomplished by working closely together in a busy and
consequential year of change, and as has been said, new beginnings. Merry
Christmas and a Happy New Year. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Thank you.
And, thank you, Mr. RodriguesBlackburn [sic] for being here. So, again, the word incentives got brought up in your
testimony also. And, I know you're saying, you know, further work, work in progress
what have you. I was wondering, was it ever discussed to create incentives in order
to implement the, the original numbers, percentages, what have you? Cause I've, I
heard many developers throughout the years to say if we had, you know, some
incentives we would be more than happy to. And so I always thought that that was
very key to get people to start breaking ground and actually building, and not so
much focus on percentages and all the changes that were made.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUES: There are different points in time in which I was involved
with the conversations on developing housing legislation going back to working on
the task force on Hale 0 Maui Task Force. And then for the, also for the affordable
housing under the, the trust that we have.
But, I agree and I think you've mentioned it, looking at what are the things that add
cost to housing and then seeing can any of those be mitigated or somehow rolled
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into a larger timeframe is a, is a discussion well worth having. And, and I think all the
partners would probably want to come to the table and have that conversation. And,
thank you for raising the issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other need to clarify? Seeing none, Mr. Blackburn-Rodrigues, thank
you.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUES: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUES: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Kim Harmon, testifying on
Committee Report 14-150. Ms. Harmon is the last individual who has signed up to
testify in the Council chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. KIM HARMON (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Good morning, Council. I'm lucky 13 for the testifiers today. So, thank you
everybody for just making this beautiful and making this a nice almost end of the year
meeting.
I just wanted to say, on behalf of all of the FACE members that spent dozens and
dozens of hours preparing for and getting ready for the task force, the Workforce
Housing task force meetings, FACE really did go into this excited. I think on
September 18 at the, at the Housing Committee meeting where Chair Baisa
recommended the idea of having a task force, our organization doesn't really like task
forces. They, they tend to go on for a long time and you kind of wonder where
they're going. But, the idea that it was going to be short, the idea that we were going
to start with the Maui Nui Housing Plan, that was very exciting to us. Many of our
members helped work on that over a long period of time and are very proud of the
final product which I know you, Chair Baisa, had a lot to do with.
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We, we were excited at the prospect of having real conversations with a broad range
of experts. We actually sent in before the, before the task force started, a list of the
kinds of experts we were really hoping would, be represented, a not for profit housing
developer, an agency like Hawaiian Community Assets who worked with families day
in and day out to get them qualified for mortgages. We were so excited, we brought
donuts to the first meeting. We actually, we sent emails to all of our members telling
them guess what, there's going to be a task force. It's going to be 7:30 in the
morning, sorry about that, but, but please come. Then we were told we could only
have one person on the task force so we had to then, that night, get to everybody
and say please don't show up. This is apparently much smaller than we expected it
was going to be.
We still had a few volunteers like Deacon Franco and Lucienne, and Robin Lindsey
from Catholic Charities that even though Robin had a broken foot and we met in
some places that weren't really accessible, they came in and they sat through the
meetings. And, and I just want to be clear that FACE, the FACE members that were
part of this and the FACE members that voted not to stay with the task force, they
really did go into it with the best of intentions and with a lot of excitement about these
conversations.
And, and everybody involved with, they were good people.
Something just happened where we, we just didn't have much resources, we didn't
have much research before we made our decisions, votes happened very quickly
with a lot of open questions on the table. And it just, the, the bad feeling about how
quickly things were going started building up I think in, in a lot of our members and it
just didn't feel like the place for FACE to be by the end. So, so, that's just kind of a
recap from our, from our perspective. Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, thank you Ms. Harmon for being
here. So, you mentioned and I do recollect Chair Baisa bringing up the point, create
a task force, you know for this. And as you say, FACE got very excited to be a part
of. And in particular, I think it was mentioned, Chair, that you wanted the Maui Nui
Housing plan or task force recommendations to be looked at to see how it can, I
guess be implemented into this ordinance. So, was that done?
MS. HARMON: On the first day, Maui Tomorrow and FACE came with copies of the
recommendations. And the, the group just decided that it was illegitimate, I think.
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They had said that the process was chaotic and that the recommendations were
illegitimate and they were not to be reviewed by the task force.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's unfortunate. Thank you, Ms. Harmon. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Ms. Harmon. My
recollection for our involvement in forming this task force was to revisit some of the
amendments that was originally in full consensus with the committee. I, I don't recall
exactly specifically coming from the committee for us to deal with the Maui Nui issue
because it was to sort of address what, what we needed to do. Am I completely-MS. HARMON: I, I believe on page 33 of the minutes from the September 18 Committee
hearing, it was discussed in some detail about starting with that as a, as a working
document so that the committee didn't, so that the task force didn't have to start from
scratch and since so much good community work had gone into preparing those
recommendations. I think 400 people participated in that task force.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can you tell me when that Maui Nui Task Force had put
together their recommendation? What year was that?
MS. HARMON: I would say, I, Chair Baisa may know better. She's smiling, she might
know. I would say 2004 or 2006.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: 2004, 2006, and, this original initiative was actually put
into, worked on, on 2006?
MS. HARMON: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And so did, were any of the Maui Nui recommendations
included in the original initiative?
MS. HARMON: Which, I'm sorry, which initiative?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The 2.96, in 2006, to your recollection. And, I'm sorry, I
wasn't here, so.
MS. HARMON: So, you're asking if the, any of the Maui Nui recommendations made it into
the original--
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Bill.
MS. HARMON: --workforce housing task force. I, or not, I'm sorry, not task force but
ordinance. I believe that the one thing that I remember being included is there was a
lot of discussion of the Maui Nui Task Force about, about the permitting process
being one of the barriers to, to getting affordable housing built on Maui. And I believe
in the original workforce housing ordinance there is, there's like a sentence or two
about trying to make that process faster.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MS. HARMON: So, I think that was, that was included. I don't, I don't know what the
relationship was between the Maui Nui and, and the ordinance-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MS. HARMON: --including that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there any further need for clarification, Members? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify in the chamber is Dave Deleon,
testifying on Committee Report 14-150. Mr. Deleon is the last individual who has
signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would ask if there's anyone else in the gallery who would like to
testify, would you please sign up.
Go ahead, Mr. Deleon.

MR. DAVE DELEON (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-150):
Aloha and happy holidays. I'm Dave Deleon representing the Realtor's Association
of Maui. I want to speak on this one item even though we do have other topics on
the floor that we'll just leave that go for the time being.
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As a member, I was a member of this task force. Yes, we did talk about the, the
Maui Nui Task Force. I actually reviewed all the documentation that I could find
about the Maui Nui Task Force and it was really helter skelter. There wasn't anything
really a finding, a finding a fact, a clean committee, final committee report. I found
one that was . . . you know where you have the, you know, adjusted for, for
amendments but that's the best I could find. The one thing I did find in the, that task
force though, it recommended a 25 percent.
So, that was a very clear
recommendation of the Maui Nui Task Force.
The task force that was formed by this, by this Council for this purpose was, to my
view, with a very limited responsibility. And that was to review the proposed bill and
make it, make, and, and suggest adjustments accordingly. It was not meant to be
comprehensive. We weren't going back to page one. We were, we're just, we were
working with what was on the table and into the timeframe we were given the,
anything else would have been impossible. In fact, we did not get to incentives
because we ran out of time, not because none of us thought that was important. But
we all thought that was really important and should have been addressed.
I'd like to make a, I think a, a correction that the idea that there was not a nonprofit
builder there. Habitat for Humanity was represented as a member of, of this task
force. So, I think that's a nonprofit and I think it's a, a housing builder so I don't know
what the other folks are thinking about that. The bill that, that we have in front of you
today brings us in line with the other counties. It's, it definitely needs an incentive
program as I mentioned. But, it's, it's a necessary first step.
In 2013, our state, our state health stats showed there was 90, 900 families formed in
Maui County. Maui County building permits show 400 houses built. The, there's
your shortfall right there. And the, the thing is the houses, we are, we are building
houses right now. There are projects being built up on the hill right now. But, they're
all preexisting to this, this ordinance. So, when this, when that, that pool of existing
permitted homes are, are used up, we won't have anything happening and we'll get
further and further in the hole. This is, that's why this is a necessary first step. We
need to get this thing cleaned up so we can get more homes built.
I absolutely agree with FACE, this is a crisis. I think that this is something that we
outta be very serious about and get very creative very quickly. And, but, if you look
at that 2011 you, you hear a study on the inclusionary housing that you all received,
you'll see that this kind of method doesn't work. This is regulatory. We need an
incentive based thing where we can get people to actually say yea, I want to build
here because I'm going to make money and I'm going to be able to really do
something and not have to jump through a zillion loops and hoops. So, I guess I'll
leave it there. Thank you.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5,2014
Page 33

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, thank you, Mr. Deleon for being here.
So, I know the, the intent is to get some housing built. So and, do you know of
certain plans in the makings that will now, once this passes, are good to go today?
MR. DELEON: I'm running into developers all the time. We talk about the, they keep
running into this, they can't make it pencil out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
MR. DELEON: So the existing ordinance was blocking people who do want to build. There
are people out there who do want to build. Where they're going to get the water
from? I don't know. I think that's, that's the other, that's the other major bump in the
road here. We need to get a water source for housing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. So, you're saying now water is going to
be the issue? Not so much the bill?
MR. DELEON: It's going to be a serious, well no, both.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Both.
MR. DELEON: I mean, we still need an incentive program. If we're, if we're going to be
building for the working class, I think Jeannie Wenger at the committee meeting told
you, giving really explicit numbers, the average, their average workforce family can
afford a house of about 350. That's not going to be market, that's got to be supported
somehow otherwise it's not going to happen. But, that's, that's the reality and that's
what we got to reach for. And until we reach for that and achieve that then we're
going to fall farther in the hole and there are going to be more kids on the mainland
not able to come back; marooned.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you, Mr. Deleon for your time. Thank you,
Chair.
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MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need to clarify further? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Deleon.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to
testify in the Council chamber. If there are any additional individuals in the Council
chamber or at the District Offices who would like to offer testimony, please identify
yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the testimony lectern or District Office
phone at this time.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor the chamber
who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Have we received any written testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, I'd like to include that in the record.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART
OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.

Lloyd Fischel; and
Brooke Wilson.

CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to testify? Last chance.
Seeing none, Members, without objection, I will close public testimony?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Members, we're going to take our morning break this morning. And, I'd like you back,
I'm going to say 20 to 11, because I, I know how it is. So, that's a ten minute break.
Please try to get back here on time because we have a lot of business that needs to
be taken care of still.
We are now in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:27 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:42 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA, EXCUSED)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of October 17, 2014,
were presented at this time.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll, please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF OCTOBER 17, 2014, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama;
no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-148
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 77 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES; MAKAWAO-PUKALANI-KULA
COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, ROAD IMPROVEMENTS, OLD HALEAKALA
HIGHWAY AND MAKANI ROAD PAVEMENT REHABILITATION; TOTAL
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL
APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;
That Bill 78 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 4130, BILL NO. 34 (2014), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE
OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (OLD
HALEAKALA HIGHWAY AND MAKANI ROAD PAVEMENT
REHABILITATION)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED
TO PRINT;

3.

That Bill 79 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE — SCHEDULE OF
GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS (FEDERAL HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION/INTERMODAL
SURFACE TRANSPORTATION EFFICIENCY ACT (ISTEA) HIGHWAY AND
OTHER TRANSPORTATION GRANTS)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

4.

That County Communication 14-273, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-148.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Since the titles were so, so
detailed, I don't think I need to go through all my remarks. But, to date, the
Department has expended approximately $250,000 of General Obligation Bond
Funds and the remainder of the Bond Funds will lapse on December 31 of this year.
So, these appropriations are certainly required.
Funds for the project were appropriated in 2014, however, more funding is necessary
because the condition of the road is worse than anticipated. So, this was supported
very well in Committee and I ask for the Members support once again. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. And, since it's in my district, I agree with you
hundred percent.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 39

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama;
no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS 77, 78, and 79 (2014), respectively.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-149
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 80 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES; KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY
PLAN AREA, ROAD IMPROVEMENTS, WAILEA ALANUI DRIVE AND
WAILEA IKE DRIVE PAVEMENT REHABILITATION; TOTAL CAPITAL
IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL
APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

2.

That Bill 81 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 4130, BILL NO. 34 (2014), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE
OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (WAILEA
ALANUI DRIVE AND WAILEA IKE DRIVE PAVEMENT REHABILITATION)",
be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That Bill 82 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE — SCHEDULE OF
GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS (FEDERAL HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION/INTERMODAL
SURFACE TRANSPORTATION EFFICIENCY ACT (ISTEA) HIGHWAY AND
OTHER TRANSPORTATION GRANTS)", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

4.

That County Communication 14-274, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-149.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Again, the, this budget had to be
increased due to the condition of the road being worse than anticipated. In addition
to that, culverts beneath the pavement structure require reinforcement and
reconstruction because of severe deterioration to the existing drainage facilities
beneath the pavement. So, once again, I would ask the Members to please support
this as they did in Committee. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Is there any discussion? Seeing none, all those in
favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and Mr. Hokama "excused"; no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS 80, 81, and 82 (2014), respectively.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-150

- HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill
(2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.96, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE RESIDENTIAL
WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY, AND AMENDING CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 13-221, from Councilmember Stacy Crivello, be
FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, Chair would like to put this at the end of
calendar.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. So, ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
(COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 14-150 WAS POSTPONED TO THE
END OF THE CALENDAR. See pages 64 through 71 for
discussion.)

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-151
- PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 83 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 2.80B.030, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO CLARIFY THE
APPLICABILITY OF THE GENERAL PLAN TO MINISTERIAL PERMITS AND
APPROVALS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 42

2.

That Bill 84 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.80B, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO PUBLIC HEARING
REQUIREMENTS FOR AMENDMENTS TO THE MAUI ISLAND PLAN", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

3.

That County Communication 14-202, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT 14-151.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Committee met on
November 20, 2014 to consider two bills to amend Chapter 2.80B of the Maui County
Code.
The first bill is to clarify how the General Plan is applied to ministerial actions and the
processing, processing of ministerial permits.
Your Committee noted that the proposed bill clarifies that ministerial permits and
approvals are not required to comply with the General Plan. Your Committee further
noted that Ordinance 3732 (2010) states the Countywide Policy Plan is "not intended
to be used in the review of applications for ministerial permits".
Your Committee was informed by representatives from the Department of Planning
and the Department of Public Works that the proposed bill would not change current
practices and would codify longstanding interpretation. Your Committee felt the bill
would improve the clarity of the Maui County Code and would reduce reliance on
legal opinions for interpretation.
The second bill is to establish that public hearings on nondecennial amendments to
the Maui Island Plan need only be held on the island of Maui; that's the Maui Island
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Plan, not the General Plan. Your Committee noted Section 2.80B.060, Maui County
Code, requires the Council to hold public hearings on nondecennial amendments to
the General Plan on Lanai, Maui, and Molokai. Because the Maui Island Plan is part
of the General Plan, nondecennial amendments require hearings on all three islands.
The proposed bill would change the requirements, to require a hearing to be held
only on Maui for the Maui Island Plan changes.
Your committee thoroughly considered the proposed bills and recommended their
passage and the filing of the communication. I ask for the Members full support of
the Committee's recommendations.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS 83 and 84 (2014), respectively.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-152
- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication 14-280, from Councilmember Michael P.
Victorino, relating to the matter of Waikamoi Flume renovations, be FILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
December 5, 2014
Page 44

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-152.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. At the meeting of
November 19, 2014, your Water Resources Committee received an update from the
Director of Water Supply on the renovations of, to the Waikamoi Flumes.
Director Taylor stated that the project was nearly 90 percent completed and that the
project's cost would be about $11.5 million, which when original estimates were
looking between 13 and 15 million.
Your Committee was very satisfied with the project to date and voted 7-0 to
recommend the filing of this communication.
I respectfully request the Council's consideration on this motion. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama;
no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-153
- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 85 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WATER CONSERVATION
AND CONTROL OF WATER USAGE DURING WATER SHORTAGE", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That Bill 13 (2013) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 14.06, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO DECLARATION OF
WATER SHORTAGES" be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-153.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. At the meeting of
November 19, 2014, your Water Resource Committee voted 6-0 to recommend the
passage of the revised proposed bill, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WATER CONSERVATION AND
CONTROL OF WATER USAGE DURING WATER SHORTAGE", on first reading,
and the filing of Bill 13 (2013).
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Madam Chair, the Water Resource Committee worked many years on this and
worked very hard to come up with what we came up with. The bill incorporates
recommendations from committee, Councilmembers, the Department of Water
Supply Director, and members of the community.
The bill authorizes the Director to issue a declaration of water shortage whenever
water supply becomes inadequate in any area of the County of Maui. It, it clarifies
that the Director's authority to control water shortage during, water usage during
water shortage, including applying water shortage rates as such, set forth by the an,
annual budget if necessary. It is also provided that the partial exemption for
agriculture consumers to allow them time to employ methods to protect the viability of
their agricultural operations be also included.
I respectfully ask the Council for their consideration on this motion. And I will close to
say, I want to thank everyone for working so hard to coming to this point. And like
others, this is time to make the change that I think in the future will protect our
consumers when water shortages do occur in this County. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, thank you, Mr. Victorino for
bringing this, getting this through Committee.
A couple of items that I just want to ask that be brought up again at a later time in the
new Water Committee is, you know, the 90 days, a lot of times it was discussed. And
it was discussed quite a bit on the floor. And Mr. Taylor said that, you know, most of
the events are over in 90 days. So, as some of the testifiers said, if there's no water,
there's no water. So, I'd like to take a look at that a little bit more.
And the other thing is, is the multi-family use. I think that probably would go to
Budget Committee but I would like to make sure that we take a look and have a
discussion on that again. So, otherwise, I am in full support of this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion?
Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, I am not a voting member of this
Committee this past term, but have been following this. And as I, the first point in this
entire bill is about the Hamakuapoko Wells. And as everyone here knows, I was the
only "no" vote to re-open those for usage for consumption. So, with that being said, I
cannot support this bill.
And, also, I think Mr. Croly brought up some points too of concerns, which I agree.
And, just hearing from constituents who were involved with different working groups
to assist with this bill, you know, it was asked of a large mono-crop company if they
could utilize the, the H'poko Well water. And they said that it's contaminated, we
can't use it. So, with that being said, I am extremely, I will stick to my, my stance on I
am not comfortable in serving this County the Hamakuapoko Well water. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Any further discussion?
Chair would like to say that I'm well aware of the issues that remain. And I too was
very concerned but decided that it was best to move something forward because it
had been going on for so long. It appears, that unless something changes
drastically, I will be heading the Water Committee next year. And I make my
commitment that I will follow up on these concerns.
So, is there any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
VICTORINO,
WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: We have seven "ayes"; one "no", Ms. Cochran; Mr. Hokama "excused".
No, that so that's it, that's the vote; it passes.
Okay, Mr. Clerk. And, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 85 (2014).
Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-286

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated November 10, 2014)

Transmitting 77 contracts/grants for September 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-286.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes"; one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-287

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated November 17, 2014)

Reporting on transfers from the General Fund and Department of Water Supply
Revenue Fund to the Bond Fund as of October 31, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-287.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-288

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated November 18, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Affirmative Action Advisory Council due to the passing of Dorothy Buck.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY, COUNTY COMMUNICATION
14-288.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just wanted to pass the
condolences to the family of Dot Buck on her passing, and want to thank her for her
services to this County.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Is there any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
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EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-289

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated November 20, 2014)

Transmitting the Department of Water Supply water use report for September 2014,
copies of water use reports received from Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar Company
and Wailuku Water Company for the same period, and East Maui Irrigation
Company's 2013 annual ground water use report.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-289.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No further discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion?
Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I think I brought this up before for
quite a while now, just in wondering, still where the Maui Land and Pineapple
Company and Kapalua Water Company reports have been and why we have not
seen any? And last, I spoke to Director Taylor, he was going to look into it, and I still
have not gotten a answer. Just a comment. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And, you know, if that question still persists, I
would be happy to get that in writing from you and check into it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-290

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, CHAIR, POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, (dated November 21, 2014)

Transmitting the following proposed resolutions entitled:
1.

"APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION"
(Flordeline Vila); and
Approving the appointment of Flordeline Vila (replacing June Davis) to the
Public Works Commission, for a term expiring on March 31, 2017.

2.

"APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION"
(Cynthia Santiago).
Approving the appointment of Cynthia Santiago (replacing Alan Fernandez) to
the Public Works Commission, for a term expiring on March 31, 2016.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO DISCHARGE THE POLICY AND
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE FROM THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTIONS ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-290.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This discharge is necessary to
allow Council to consider these nominations to the Public Works Commission prior to
the upcoming deadline of December 14, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion? All those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT FOR THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTIONS ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION
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14-290, PURSUANT TO RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I just wanted to remind Members,
passage of this motion by two-thirds of the vote of the entire membership of the
Council will enable the Council to consider these time-sensitive resolutions today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, Members, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with the required amount of people. Mr. Hokama is excused.
We have eight "ayes" and one "excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTIONS AND
TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-290.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND EACH OF THE TWO PROPOSED
RESOLUTIONS BY PLACING THE NOMINEES NAMED ON
EXHIBIT "C" FOR DISAPPROVAL.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. After the proposed resolutions
were transmitted to the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee, the
Committee was advised that the Mayor had inadvertently nominated Ms. Vila and
Ms. Santiago to the wrong seats on the Public Works Commission.
I'm recommending disapproval of the nominations to allow the Administration to
restart the process with the corrected resolution for Ms. Vila and Ms. Santiago. If not,
the clock runs out and their appointments are valid, so.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion, Members?
So, Mr. Couch, your motion is to disapprove?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, everybody understands? I thought we were voting, try
again, back up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The amendment is to move it to, to "C" which is disapproval;
move the two names to columns or Exhibit "C".
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we're voting on the amendment?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: The, the amendment carries. And it is to send this back essentially.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is to, to, essentially that's what's going to happen. But
this makes the, the resolution say that the names are on Exhibit "C" for disapproval.
Now, we have to vote on the resolution itself to disapprove these folks.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, the amendment passes with eight "ayes" and one Member
"excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So, now we're on the main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: So, now we're on the main motion, Members. Everybody okay? All those
in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Thank you so much, Mr. Couch.
Okay, Mr. Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTIONS 14-131 and 14-132,
respectively.
Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications for referral. The following
county communications are recommended for referral to the Council Chair of the
2015-2017 Council term.
NO.

14-291

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated November 16, 2014)

Transmitting the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for Fiscal Year July 1, 2014 to
June 30, 2015 as of September 30, 2014 and the Capital Improvement Project
Report as of September 30, 2014.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-291 be referred to the
Council Chair for the 2015-2017 Council term.
NO.

14-292

- TEENA M. RASMUSSEN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
DIRECTOR, (dated November 14, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A
LICENSE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY FOR THE INSTALLATION,
OPERATION, AND MAINTENANCE OF ELECTRIC VEHICLE QUICK CHARGERS
AND LOCAL BATTERY UNITS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-292 be referred to the
Council Chair for the 2015-2017 Council term.
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NO.

14-293

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated November 18, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF
NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENTS FOR PRIVATE WATERLINE PURPOSES TO
HALEAKALA RANCH COMPANY, KAONOULU RANCH LLLP, AND MAUI LAND &
PINEAPPLE COMPANY INC".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-293 be referred to the
Council Chair for the 2015-2017 Council term.
NO.

14-294

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated November 21, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.20, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO REQUIRE COUNCIL APPROVAL OF
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-294 be referred to the
Council Chair for the 2015-2017 Council term.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, any objection to the referrals as read by the Clerk?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let's go.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances, second and final
reading.
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ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
73
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
TO CLASSIFY REAL PROPERTY USED AS SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES AS
"COMMERCIAL" FOR TAX VALUATION PURPOSES
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 73 (2014) ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 73 is an amendment to specify
that parcels granted a short-term rental home permit or a conditional permit allowing
transient vacation rental use and does not serve as the owner's primary residence
shall be classed as, or classified as commercial for tax valuation purposes.
And I, this passed in the Committee and I ask for the Members support once again.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
74
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.48,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO EXPAND THE AVAILABLE REAL PROPERTY
USE CLASSIFICATIONS FOR UNITS IN PLANNED DEVELOPMENTS WHERE
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS ARE ALLOWED
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 74 FOR 2014 ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 74 establishes a process for
specifying real property use classifications other than hotel and resort for units in
planned developments where TVR's are allowed and base tax classification of the
actual, on the actual use of the property. The bill will allow the developments real
property uses to be considered on a unit by unit basis for tax classification purposes.
And, I ask for the Members support on this as well.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, in the preparation of
supplements, the Office of the County Clerk notes that Section 2 of this ordinance will
be amended by renumbering Section 3.48.305(B) Subsection 4, to be
Section 3.48.305(B) Subsection 5, based on amendments made in Bill 73 which just
passed second and final reading.
This nonsubstantive amendment is being made pursuant to Section 1.14.040, Maui
County Code.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections? It's really housekeeping, renumbering stuff.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
75
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTIONS 19.12.020, 19.32.040, AND
19.37.010, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS IN THE APARTMENT DISTRICT
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL 75 (2014).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This Bill amends the Maui County
Code to restate and codify provisions allowing transient vacation rentals, also known
as TVR's, in the Apartment District for bill, for a building or buildings that lawfully, had
lawfully issued valid building permits, special management area use permits, or
planned development approvals on or before April 20, 1989.
That date is important because Ordinance No. 1797 (1989), required buildings in the
Apartment District to be occupied in a long-term residential basis with a few
exceptions. Those exceptions to the long-term residential requirements for, were for
buildings with the required permits and approvals in place on or before the effective
date of the ordinance which was April 20, 1989. The bill codifies these exceptions. I
ask for the Members full support of Bill 75.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr., Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
76
(2014)
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO HOME BUSINESSES
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, ma'am.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING,
BILL 76 (2014).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Planning Committee
considered this bill over a course of a dozen meetings in this term. Your Committee
agreed that allowing Maui County residents to work from home in appropriate
circumstances would foster economic development and entrepreneurship.
At its meeting of November 21, 2014, the Council passed the proposed bill relating to
home businesses on first reading. Bill 76 allows home businesses as a permitted
use in the apartment, residential, and rural districts subject to certain criteria. The Bill
also allows home businesses in the agricultural district with a special use permit.
Bill 76 implements general plan policies such as supporting home businesses that
are appropriate for and in character with the community. It also would facilitate selfsufficient communities and shorten commutes by allowing businesses to be
conducted in the home that are compatible with surrounding neighborhood and
lifestyles. I ask for the Members full support of Bill 76.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the Council has before them Committee Report
14-150, recommending the following:

POSTPONED COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-150

- HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 86 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.96, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE RESIDENTIAL
WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY, AND AMENDING CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 13-221, from Councilmember Stacy Crivello, be
FILED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 150.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Housing, Human
Services, and Transportation Committee notes that Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code,
requires the Council to review the Residential Workforce Housing Policy every two
years in order to assess its impact.
The Policy is intended to provide workforce housing for working families, hotel
workers, teachers, police officers, fire fighters, and special housing target groups.
Since the Policy's enactment in 2006, there has been only one project with a signed
residential workforce housing agreement which called for 17 affordable single-family
units. Fourteen of which were constructed, but only three were able to be sold at
affordable rates, and the balance sold at market rates.
The Policy, as enacted, has not produced the intended number of affordable units
necessary to meet the needs of our residents. Your Committee met numerous times
over the past 14 months to review the current requirements of the Policy, working
diligently to incorporate the various concerns.
Further, your Committee recommended having the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns convene a task force to review the proposed changes by your
Committee.
I'd like to thank the Department for their diligence and commitment to meet the
Committee's request. And, the recommendations of the task force and subsequent
deliberations of your Committee have resulted in the following proposed changes to
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Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code. One reduction in the requirement for developers to
build affordable housing from 50 percent of the total units in the project to 25 percent
of the fair market value units to be built on or off project site.
Exempt developments within the boundaries of the Wailuku Redevelopment area in
order to encourage businesses to develop and revitalize Wailuku.
Residential workforce housing credits may be issued for 100 percent affordable
project developed pursuant to Section 201H-38, HRS. Deletion to the "gap income"
group, those in the income level above 140 percent median income were at the
affordability level of homes offered at market rates.
Ownership units will have their deed restricting period reduced. Deed restrictions for
rental units be reduced from the life of the unit to 30 years and eliminate the provision
of County's right of first refusal to acquire in foreclosure due to the mortgage lenders,
lenders not being inclined to provide for financing if this clause is present.
I want to thank my fellow Councilmembers and the members of the task force for
their hard work for us in crafting this framework which is a work in progress and that
will allow us to continue to make necessary adjustments and continue our work as
this new year begins.
There were some challenging times and there will continue to be challenging times
for us to fulfill our responsibilities in providing what our community is in need of. So,
at this time, your Committee recommended adoption of the proposed bill and the
filing of the communication. I ask for your support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Crivello. Let's get into discussion.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I want to thank
Councilmember Crivello for her hard work, and a lot of meetings on that. I
understand those lots of meetings. I'm in full support of this bill. I, but I do
understand that we really, really need to continue to work on it. It's one of those
80 percent, we got 80 percent of it there let's, let's get it out, get it working, and then
get the other 20 percent as, as we go through the next term. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any further discussion?
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I also echo my colleagues sentiment in
terms of being able to work on this further in the next term. I truly believe that it is a,
a framework to start with. And I do have reservations in terms of the 25 percent of
the fair market value unit formula. But, I, I am in hopes of discussing this further in
the incentive part of the discussion as I, I'm assured that Chair Crivello has assured
me that we will continue to discuss that portion, the incentive portion package. So, I
look forward to that. And, again, like I said, this is just the beginning, it's a framework
and all, all legislation is a work in, in progress. So, I'm in hopes of that.
And, and I'd also like to thank Chair Crivello for all her hard work in putting this
together. And, I know it's been tough and it's been very difficult to go through so
many meetings, and go back to the drawing board after each and every meeting. So,
this is a beginning and that's what we need. So, thank you Chair. I'm in support of
this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Madam Chair, I'll make this very quick. What we
have hasn't worked and we know that. So, and it's time to make a change. Let's
give this an opportunity. And, I want to thank the task force, all those who have come
to give their mana'o whether it's FACE Maui, developers, I don't care who it was.
And the other area, Madam Chair, and you and I both know, is water. That is the
next threshold we need to work on. So, it's like, it's an endless process, but like Mr.
Guzman said, it's the framework that we have to continue to work on. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there any further discussion?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yea, it's, lot of time, energy, and
effort did go into this. And, I concur with Mr. Guzman's comments in regard to the
percentages. And we've heard it recurring in testimony also. I think, and during our
Committee work, I was harping on the incentives portion of this. And I continue to
really feel that that could put a lot more encouragement and persuasion to builders,
developers, to get it done.
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I did vote an affirmative in the Committee, but at this time, I cannot support it the way
it is. And, I understand that yes, it's a framework as everybody's stating, yes we can
continue to revisit and rework it. But, personally, I think some really good points have
been taken out as in the percentages.
You know, there's been, I've been getting some very, I guess, concerning comments
from constituents as in, you know, the report was only now put forward to the public
for review.
I guess it's actually on record also in the task force that was formed that initially right
off the bat, five of those seven members clearly don't even want a workforce housing
ordinance. So, that to me was already, it's, it was off to not so much of a fair footage
at that point, and so it just continued on. And as you heard in testimonies, people
who initially started did drop away because they didn't feel it was heading in the
direction of more openness, more, you know, broader range perspective being
brought to the table and what have you.
So, I, I, you know, I don't downplay the work everybody's put into it so far. But, I just
wanted to state my reasons, at this point, for not being in support. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm in support of this. I'm not a
part of the Committee but I have been following this closely and I believe it's, the
changes that have been made are, are going to be very helpful for us to move
forward with getting some affordable housing actually built.
And, one of my feelings has always been that Maui County needs to have
percentages and criteria that are competitive with the other counties. And I believe
the changes that have taken place make us competitive with the other counties. And
as we all know, the developers that build here, also build on other islands. And I
think it's important for us to make it just as attractive to build here as on Oahu where
the demand is significantly higher.
And just as a side note, my, my staff advised me, he just came back from a, a trip.
And while he was in Denver, he was made aware that their affordable housing
percentage is 10 percent. So, even at 20 or 25 whichever way you're, I think the net
result is about 20, so we're at double the rate that at least one place on the mainland
is. So, I think it's, it's a move in the right direction and I sincerely hope that this will
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result in us moving forward on some projects that will pencil out, not just for the
developer, but in doing so, it'll pencil out for Maui County and Maui's residents as
well. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Is there any further discussion?
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I support the motion on the floor and the
Committee's decision that is before us today. It's easy to say no. This problem that
we've had for so many years was really a difficult thing for the Committee to tackle.
We came out with the best possible recommendation that we could. There will
always be something, and there will always be someone that has something to say to
want a change at any point in any time, and anything that comes before us.
I think the recommendation is valid. I think it's good. I think it will help to promote
housing. It's not written in stone. It can be improved and it can be changed later on.
But, we really need to give this a chance. And it's the best chance I see as Chair of
the Land Use Committee. I see all of this coming through. And after all the years
I've been there, the only one that has been really successful in putting affordable
housing out was the 201H projects which were literally subsidized by the County. I
think this will go a long ways in having developers bring forward projects that can add
affordable housing to our inventory. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Anybody else would like to comment? Otherwise,
the Chair would like my opportunity.
I'd like to thank Member Crivello for taking this on. This is a very, very difficult
subject and she's been very steadfast, and tried very much to get as many people as
she could involved in a, you know, a press of time.
Chair wants to say that I am a big supporter of this 25 percent. I was involved in the
original Maui Nui Task Force and that was the recommendation at that time. I have a
little bit of angst, because like Ms. Cochran, I'm concerned about incentives. I
believe that in order for this ordinance to work. We really have to work on incentives.
The, the testimony that we heard this morning from Mr. Croly was rather
disconcerting. I didn't like those numbers, it scares me because the whole intent of
this is to help the people that he tells us are not going to be helped and that scares
me.
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However, I do know that Ms. Crivello and I are going to be here, god willing, next
year working in this Committee. And I'm pretty sure that she will continue, as she
has promised, to work on this ordinance. And if she doesn't, well maybe one of us
can introduce an item to look at the pieces that we are concerned about. But, I think
it's very important that we move something forward. You know, there's been too
much time and effort put into where we are at this time. So, with reservations, I'm
going to lend my support to moving the bill out of Committee because I think we need
to move something forward. And I hope that, you know, we can continue as
somebody has said, to work on it. I certainly will make that commitment and I'm sure
most of us will too.
And, I see Chair nodding her head, so I'm pretty sure that we'll continue to work on
this. We want a bill that works. You know, we don't want to feel that we have sat
here for hours and hours and hours, and weeks and weeks and weeks, and spent
everybody's time and energy and excitement and not, not produce anything that
works. I don't think we want to wait as long as we waited this time.
You know, this bill was passed in late 2006 and here we are in 2014, and it's been
too long. We should have known this a long time ago that something was wrong.
And when you don't see the houses, you don't see the houses. Houses are not
invisible; you can touch them, you can feel them, you can see them. And, we're not
going to wait that long, I certainly am not going to wait that long to be, insist that we
take a look at it. So, the Chair will be voting in support.
Any further discussion?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, fellow Members. I, I just
wanted to comment on the testifiers, I guess his analysis on the spreadsheet that in
all due credit to the department, they have to work off HUD's spreadsheet. But, in, in
lieu of that, there is the legislation. If you will note on page 9 for the bill, and it's alpha
"C", we've deleted the specifics when it comes to the percentage. The Committee
have accepted that and it's more or less sort of generic based on HUD's
requirements. And, and in, in all due credit to the department, that is what they base
most of their work on, coming off from HUD's requirement.
So, again, I, I want to especially thank the department. I want to thank the task force
and the facilitation that was handled by Alice Lee. We had full participation until the
very end when one member, one member decided to not continue participation.
Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Crivello. Members, further discussion? Seeing
none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, VICTORINO, WHITE, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR BAISA: We have seven "ayes"; one "no", Ms. Cochran; and one Member
"excused", Mr. Hokama. The motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
And, thank you again, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 86 (2014). Madam Chair, there is no
further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Being that there is no further business to come before the Council, and we
all have a commitment, a very quick commitment here, I'll keep this short. But, I do
want to express my thanks, before we adjourn, to everyone who has helped me in my
time as Chair.
I've received a great deal of support from the Members, as well as from staff, and
administrative folks, and everybody who has been here attending trying to help. I've
appreciated the testifiers, the lobbyists, everybody, cause it's a system that works
because of participation.
I would like to give special thanks to my Vice-Chair Mr. Carroll. Thank you for doing
a yeoman's job when I wasn't here; you were here. And, I know you'll be here in the
next few weeks while I go to Mexico. And, I'd like to thank you very much.
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And, I'd like to thank all of the Committee Chairs for the hard work that they've done
in their committees to get us to where we are. I think it's been a very productive
term. And I certainly look forward to us taking, getting in the saddle and moving
forward in the new year.
So, my best wishes for a happy holiday season, and a very safe one to everyone and
we'll see you next, I'll see you next year. This meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of December 5, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 11:29 a.m.
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